Withnell Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held at Withnell Fold Methodist Church
on 7th October 2021
PRESENT: Councillors; G France, M France, S Grime, D Hardy, C Howard, L Lynch,

 S Perry and J Whiffen
Also in attendance Mr. B Golding.

	21.056 
	Apologies

Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors, A Crompton C France, B Flood, K Jones,  A Perry and J Taylor.
In the absence of Councillor Flood, Councillor G France chaired the meeting.


	21.057 
	Membership

There were no changes to report. 


	21.058 
	Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 2nd September were approved as a correct record, subject to  amendments at 21.47 to read. Councillor S Perry reported that line of sight issues at exiting Butterworth Brow were also an issue, due to pavement parking and also at 21.47 to read... as the resident who had installed them was selling their house.



	21.059 
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

(21.47) Councillors observed that the roadside weeds had been sprayed but not removed.
(21.47) The Bee Day organised by Hillside Methodist Church had been very successful. The advertising of the event was queried, it appeared there were no posters and had only appeared on social media the night before the event. Councillor Howard undertook to feedback the concern raised.
(21.47) The arrangements regarding the plaque being placed on one of the benches commissioned by the Parish Council was challenged. The lady had been prepared to purchase a bench with her own funds but as places to site benches were limited it had on this occasion been agreed to allow one of the newly positioned benches to be utilised. It was suggested that the Lady be asked to contribute for a bench.
Councillor France reported that following the issue being raised previously she had discussed the matter with the Chairman. It had been suggested that on this occasion no further action be taken, but that any future requests for memorial benches be funded in full by those requesting if it was possible to find a site.

(21.47) It had been suggested that the hedges at St John’s School be further cut back for visibility purposes.

(21.47) The visits with Borough Officers regarding the water condition at the Shale Hole was clarified. No evidence had been found. Councillor Lynch explained that after rain the oil film came from the Wood Yard. It was explained there was no evidence of this at the time of the visit.

The Borough Officers had suggested that the old containers stored in the wood yard were a marketable commodity.

(21.47) It was explained that Councillor Cullens was chasing up the DVD regarding flooding with LCC. A copy of Councillor Cullens correspondence with LCC identifying 6 areas of concern was shared with the Council.

Councillor Dr M France reported on the Parish Walk undertaken with Councillor Cullens. The report produced had bee shared with the LCC Cabinet member and LCC officers.
Councillors noted the correspondence. It was observed that there were blocked drains in all the villages.

(21.47) There was no further information regarding the gates at Bakehouse Bridge.

(21.47) Councillor Grime reported that United Utilities had stated that work on planting the hedge along Railway Road was scheduled for November -March.

(21.50) Councillors G France and Dr M France had attended the Scouts AGM.



	21.060 
	Borough Council Report

Councillor Dr M France provided a report and referred to.
The Parish Walk which had focussed on highways issues detailed in the correspondence circulated. Thanks were expressed to Councillor Cullens for the visit, it was hoped some support would be received.
Lancashire Police had recently posted an incorrect report on Parking issues referring to Local Councils.

Earlier in the day there had been reports of damage to the Boardwalk at Lodge Bank. This had apparently been caused by the Hunt the previous day. Matters were in hand to make good the damaged area.

At the earlier Eastern Parishes meeting a bid for support with fitting an external defibrillator at Abbey Village School had been secured. Arrangements would be put in hand to fit the defibrillator as soon as possible.
Councillors G France and Dr M France had met the new shop owner who was to open premises in Abbey Village. They were already a successful enterprise from Edgeworth called Holdings. 

Councillor Dr M France was thanked for her report.



	21.061 
	Auditor Report

The Council received and noted the concluded Audit Report.
The report observed;

The AGAR was not accurately completed before submission for review:

• The prior year accounts were prepared on a receipts and payments basis but should have been restated on an income and expenditure basis in the prior year column of Section 2 for comparative purposes.


	21.062 
	Lengthsmen Report

LENGTHSMAN REPORT 2021 -Work undertaken in September

Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Litter Pick; Abbey Village,  Railway Road, Railway Park 3½ days

General repairs/Maintenance

Repairs to wooden fence, Millennium Green. Repairs to mesh on boardwalk 2days

Drainage
Dole Lane/Withnell Fold /Railway Park, Railway Road 2½ days

Grass cutting/Strimming
Railway Road, benches Dole Lane and Bury Lane 2 ½ Days

Clearing leaves & weeds

Railway Road

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting
Nil

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil
Public Rights of Way Improvement
Tried to identify Footpath at rear of D Fox ½ day

Walling

Nil
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Nil

Other
Change of location of Spid x 4 & re-charging – ½ day
An explanation of trying to find the route of a footpath at Abbey Village was provided.
There was a discussion on the hiring of grass cutting equipment for the Millennium Green area at Withnell Fold and the use of the same equipment to ‘open up’ the path at Abbey Village.



	21.063 
	Correspondence

Correspondence received since the last meeting included the letter from Councillor Cullens previously discussed.

Bus Service Consultation from LCC. Councillor Dr M France and Councillor Flood had responded.

Areas identified for Wildflower Meadows across the borough. An area at the Hoghton Arms had been suggested but this had been tried previously and failed. A Borough officer was to re-visit to check the location.



	21.064 
	Grant Application
An application for support for the Pensioners Party at St Joseph’s Club was anticipated.

There was a discussion regarding potential applications from another organisation in the Village. 



	21.065 
	Planning

Planning Applications since last meeting

· Request for Screening Opinion under The Town and Country Planning (Environmental Impact Assessment) Regulations 2017 - Proposed Solar Farm Withnell Landfill Site Bolton Road Withnell Ref. No: 21/01111/SCE | Received: Tue 14 Sep 2021 | Validated: Tue 14 Sep 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision
Erection of a detached garage and creation of a driveway (resubmission of application 20/00691/FULHH) [image: image1.png]



4 Highfield Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QE

Ref. No: 21/01114/FULHH | Received: Tue 14 Sep 2021 | Validated: Tue 14 Sep 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Application for works to trees in a conservation area including felling of 1no. willow and crown reduction of 2no. willows [image: image2.png]



Abbey Village County Primary School Bolton Road Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DD

Ref. No: 21/01080/TCON | Received: Mon 06 Sep 2021 | Validated: Mon 06 Sep 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Single storey rear extension and front porch [image: image3.png]



33 Windsor Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8PX

Ref. No: 21/01079/FULHH | Received: Mon 06 Sep 2021 | Validated: Mon 06 Sep 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· First floor extension on existing balcony area [image: image4.png]



Admergill The Close Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8AZ

Ref. No: 21/01045/FULHH | Received: Fri 27 Aug 2021 | Validated: Fri 27 Aug 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Conversion of an existing outbuilding (former tractor store and sunroom) into a two-storey annex, with internal works and works to the facade of the main house, and a link canopy between the main house and proposed annex [image: image5.png]



Ollerton Fold Farm Ollerton Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8BW

Ref. No: 21/00987/FULHH | Received: Thu 12 Aug 2021 | Validated: Wed 01 Sep 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Change of use of existing portal frame buildings, from livestock to livery stables and associated parking/storage. [image: image6.png]



Lower Roddlesworth Farm Roddlesworth Lane Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DX

Ref. No: 21/00976/FUL | Received: Tue 10 Aug 2021 | Validated: Tue 07 Sep 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision
Decided in the month

· Notification of a proposed single storey rear extension measuring 4.3m depth, with eaves height of 2.4m, and a maximum height of 3.5m58 Lodge Bank Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QU Ref. No: 21/00982/PDE | Received: Tue 10 Aug 2021 | Validated: Tue 10 Aug 2021 | Status: Other decision

· Erection of detached garage and front porch
Boardman Heights Farm Bury Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8SD

Ref. No: 21/00856/FULHH | Received: Mon 12 Jul 2021 | Validated: Mon 12 Jul 2021 | Status: Granted

· Erection of a single storey rear/side extension following the demolition of the existing garage and conservatory. Insertion of roof light in main roof.
4 Yarrow Close Withnell Chorley PR6 8SQ

Ref. No: 21/00860/FULHH | Received: Mon 12 Jul 2021 | Validated: Mon 12 Jul 2021 | Status: Granted

· Erection of a two-storey rear extension, first floor side dormer and facade and roof alterations
5 Ash Meadow Lane Brinscall Chorley PR6 8JU

Ref. No: 21/00772/FULHH | Received: Thu 17 Jun 2021 | Validated: Fri 09 Jul 2021 | Status: Granted

· 1) Demolition of existing conservatory and erection of single storey rear extension and conversion of part of existing garage 2) Erection of first floor side extension and extension of roof dormer
54 Windsor Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8PX

Ref. No: 21/00755/FULHH | Received: Tue 15 Jun 2021 | Validated: Wed 07 Jul 2021 | Status: Granted

Councillor Dr M France referred to an application in the neighbouring Parish for conversion from an agricultural building to storage for caravans. The possibility of this impacting an agricultural dwelling on Dick Lane was discussed.



	21.066 
	Councillors Issues 
Councillor Lynch reported on her interactions with HGV drivers on Bury Lane. Councillor G France agreed to take up the lack of signage with the cabinet member. It was explained that a petition for bollards did not meet the criteria and was therefore not possible.
Councillor Howard reported that Withnell Fold Methodist Church was likely to be sold as the congregation had dwindled. The Church was in a conservation area.

Councillor Whiffen reported on issues regarding identifying ownership of some bus shelters in the Parish. The Clerk explained that contrary to the Borough officer indicating that the Parish Council were the owners of certain shelters there was no supporting evidence for this. All assets previously owned by Withnell Urban District Council had been ceded to the newly enlarged Borough Council in 1974, these had included the baths and Council offices as well as highways depots. The Parish Council had not retained ownership of any assets that could have been passed to the Borough.

Councillor S Perry reported that an area in Wheelton on Briars Brow appeared to have been flattened.

Councillor Dr M France reported on possible arrangements for Memorial Sunday. It was confirmed these would be agreed at the next meeting.



	21.067 
	Accounts for Payment
See Appendix A
Proposed C Howard
Seconded Dr M France
Carried Unanimously



	21.068 
	Date and Time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at 7.30pm on Thursday 4th November at Abbey Village Primary School.
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